5
Professional Standards Education Seminar


Procuring Cause Case Study 
Birchside Association of REALTORS® 




June 1


50652 Redwood Drive
Any Place, USA   23335
RE:  Complainant’s Letter 
Dear Association Executive:
At 9 a.m., Tuesday, March 3, Sydney and Sally White called me on my cell phone, explaining that they were sitting outside my listing at 555 Mountain Lakes Drive and wanted to see it immediately.  They pulled my phone number off my yard sign. I suggested that they come into our office but they said they were pressed for time and could I please meet them at the house and show it to them.  I told them I would call them back in five minutes.    

I knew how anxious the sellers were to sell. I thought I better meet them because they might knock on the door and disturb the sellers or go elsewhere. So I called the sellers, and asked them if I could show the house immediately.  They agreed and I asked them to not let anyone into their home before I got there in approximately fifteen minutes.  The sellers agreed not to let anyone in; they said they needed that time to straighten up a few things and promised to be out of the house in fifteen minutes.  I called Sydney and Sally back to inform them that they could see the home, and told them I would be there in a few minutes.  I was really busy that day. I had another showing at 11 a.m. on a different property and was desperately trying to save one of my troubled transactions.  I thought about handing this showing over to my assistant but the sellers like it when I personally show their home so I raced over there.  Sydney and Sally loved the house.  They also told me that they were only going to work through the listing broker on any house they bought.  They said they would be back in touch if they decided on this one.  I followed up with them the next day and they said that they were going to continue looking through the weekend before making their decision.  I also called them on Monday evening, to let them know the property was shown that day.  They replied that they were going to continue looking through the next weekend, as well.  I agreed to call them the following Monday.    

On Thursday, March 12, I received an offer from Cindy Cottonwood.  You can imagine my surprise when I realized the buyers were Sydney and Sally. I told Cindy right from the start that I was the procuring cause.  It was my listing, I showed it first, and the Whites told me they would buy only from me.  I don’t know what shenanigans Cindy pulled to get them to write an offer through her.  Cindy refused to give up the buyers.  My sellers had overheard the buyers and Cindy talking in the back yard Monday afternoon when Cindy showed it.  They were also calling me to see if the buyers had made an offer.  I had a closing that afternoon so couldn’t make that showing.  I was stuck between a rock and a hard place and had no choice but to proceed.  I talked to my broker.  She called Cindy’s broker to let him know that we would be filing a request for arbitration as soon as the transaction closed, so Cindy should be prepared to do a lot of work for nothing. Thank you for providing this valuable service.  

Sincerely,
Donna Oaks



Janet Maple
Donna Oaks, REALTOR®


Janet Maple, Designated REALTOR®
Treetop Realty



Treetop Realty
Chief Staff








June 20 

Birchside Association of REALTORS® 







50652 Redwood Drive

Any Place, USA   23335

RE:  Respondent’s Letter 

Dear Association Executive

Sydney and Sally White walked into our office on Saturday, March 7 and asked to speak to the listing agent of 400 Mountain Lakes Drive.  The receptionist directed them to me. I sat with Sydney and Sally for quite some time before going out to show them the property.  When they first sat down, Sydney said he wanted to make it clear that they were serious buyers and would only buy whatever property they decided on through the listing broker.  A trusted friend had told them that the only way to get the best price for a home is to work directly with the listing broker.  I explained to Sydney and Sally about agency relationships and the difference between a customer and a client.  I gave them an agency disclosure pamphlet and explained the benefits of having me represent them in the purchase of any home.  I also took the time to discuss dual agency, and gave them all the disclosures under state law that I was supposed to.*  I asked them if they had signed anything with any other broker and they said no.  I asked them if they had seen any homes with other brokers in our area and they said yes.  However, this was the first time anyone had given them information about agency relationships or went in depth about buyer representation.  I have an excellent presentation about agency and by the time I was finished, Sydney and Sally had agreed to have me represent them in the purchase of whatever home they eventually purchased in this area. They signed an exclusive agreement with me before we looked at any homes.   

I not only proceeded to have them prequalified for a mortgage but I also took them to see the property that they initially inquired about at 400 Mountain Lakes Drive.  I also knew of another home down the street, 555 Mountain Lakes Drive.  I called the listing agent, Donna Oaks, to show them that property, as well.  I took them around for the next two days and showed them everything in the area that met their criteria.  They ultimately decided on 555 Mountain Lakes Drive.  Just before writing the offer, they told me that even though they had seen that property with the listing agent, Donna Oaks, they wanted to buy through me.  They told me that Donna had met them at the house and handed them a pamphlet about agency relationships but didn’t explain anything.  They also said they felt that she didn’t care that much about selling them 555 Mountain Lakes because when showing the home she spent the entire time texting.    

There is no way we are giving any of our commission to Donna Oaks or Treetop Realty.  We procured this purchaser and are entitled to be paid for our work.  

Cindy Cottonwood



Bobby Birch
Cindy Cottonwood, REALTOR®


Bobby Birch, Designated REALTOR®
Mountaintop Realty




Mountaintop Realty
*If your state law does not allow for dual agency, then assume that all proper disclosures were made consistent with the laws of your state.
Debrief:  Remind attendees that arbitration cannot occur between REALTOR® non-principals.  Non-principals are not parties to arbitration, either. Section 44 (a) (1) or Section 44 (2) of the Code of Ethics and Arbitration Manual, confirm this. 

Second, there is no indication in the case study that listing broker Janet Maple, a broker principal at Treetop Realty, ever offered to compensate Bobby Birch, the broker principal of Mountaintop Realty, for the sale of the property.  Although a reader might assume they are participants in the same MLS because they seem to work in the same area, grievance committee members are not to make assumptions.  If the grievance committee members did not already know that the broker principals were both participants in the same MLS, it would be a legitimate question to pose to the parties to assist the grievance committee in determining whether there was a contractual basis upon which to render an award. 
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